

Lab for Future Learning

An exploration of how to help high school students within the Chinese education system better prepare for the future.

A service and systems oriented design diploma project by Chen Huang The Oslo School of Architecture and Design | Spring 2024



Lab for Future Learning



Lab for Future Learning

Candidate: Chen Huang

Disciplines: Service Design Systems Oriented Design

Supervisor: Jonathan Romm

Spring 2024 The Oslo School of Architecture and Design (AHO)

All photos and illustrations are provided by me unless otherwise stated.

Abstract

Nowadays, the Chinese education system, particularly at the high school level, is very industrial and primarily focuses on developing certain competencies and skills in students to attain desired grades and secure admission to prestigious universities. However, this singleminded focus neglects the fact that unpredictable futures demand greater preparedness and adaptability to a variety of crisis situations.

This results in many high school students being more like "machines", proficient in many skills molded by the Chinese education system, rather than individuals with a clear vision and corresponding strategies on how to navigate the complexities of their future lives. It is critical to facilitate students' all-round development by equipping them with a more comprehensive skill set.

This project combines service and systems oriented design approaches. It starts by holistically understanding the Chinese high school education system across different levels, including educational models, human behaviors, and mindsets. Through this holistic understanding, I landed on the problem statement: *How might we bring transformative* changes to the industrial model within the Chinese education system to better prepare high school students for unpredictable futures? This is followed by employing human-centered perspectives and co-creation approaches to explore potential possibilities.

The Lab for Future Learning is this project's design proposal. It is a proposed course development oragnization that offers an innovative course designed to equip Chinese high school students with eight key competencies for the future (Robinson & Aronica, 2015). It includes a digital platform that offers three service design interventions: a syllabus, a teaching toolkit, and a number of assessment methods to assist high school teachers in effectively delivering this course. The illustrations on the right show a summary of my final design deliveries.

This project aims to better prepare Chinese high school students for the complex future. It emphasizes the importance of facilitating collective efforts to co-create conditions for potential changes and foster long-term development of values. Additionally, it brings fresh perspectives to the ongoing dialogue on the Chinese high school education system, fostering deeper reflection on the existing education model.

Overall, this diploma is not a solution targeted at solving specific problems or substitute existing educational content. Rather, it is a design exploration introducing new potential values to the current Chinese education context. Implementing this design proposal will require further development and refinement, involving more collaborative efforts with stakeholders.

V	
	J

Lab for Future Learning

Develop

A course called "Competencies for the future"
Eight Key Competencies
Three Course Components
Targeting Chinese high school students to better prepare them for the future







Contents

01 INTRODUCTION

Motivation	1
Design approach	
Overall process	
Methods	

02 RESEARCH

Global context	20
Chinese context	24
Focus: High school level	28
Initial brief	32

03 FINDINGS

Icerberg model map	
Four key insights	
Key insights summary	
Scope of this project	
Problem statement	

04 EXPLORATION J

Starting point
Ideation & Co-creation
Analysis and assessment of ideas
Concept development
Concept evaluation
Concept verification
Conceptual framework

8

18

34

36

44

52

56

62

05 DESIGN PROPOS

Proposal introduction
Stakeholder map
Service system map
Service design intervention
Suggested visual identity
Value of this project
Moving forward

06 CONCLUSION -

Feedback Conclusion Reflections Acknowledgements References

OURNEY	64
	66
	70
	74
	76
	78
	80
	82
SAL	86
	88
	92
	94
	96
	132
	134
	138
	— 140
	142
	144
	146
	148
	150

01

overall design process and key methodologies used throughout.

INTRODUCTION

Motivation	10
Design approach	12
Overall process	14
Methods	16

This chapter outlines my motivation, design approach,

Motivation

When I was in high school, the pressure to get into universities was very high and the competition was intense. Success, for a student, was narrowly defined as achieving high grades in important examinations or receiving offers from prestigious schools. My parents encouraged me by expressing how proud they would be of me if I "succeeded". My teachers and school programs equipped me with various skills aimed at increasing my chances of standing out in examinations.

During that period, questions such as "What major do you really like?", "What are you passionate about?", and "What kind of person do you want to be in the future?" were absent.

During my time studying in my dream university, these lingering questions resurfaced. However, the exam-focused skills I had mastered failed to guide me in finding answers; instead, they left me feeling even more lost and confused. At the time, I thought that maybe by working harder, I would eventually figure them out. Chasing higher scores and trying to meet the standards of "success" that society and the education system define for students only deepened my confusion about my own future. Consequently, I changed my major many times and struggled with the question of "what kind of person I want to be" until now.

This personal experience motivated me to delve deeper into the Chinese education system as part of my master thesis at AHO, to understand why it operates the way it does and why many people share similar feelings and struggles. I aim to utilize my expertise in service and systems oriented design to explore these questions and propose potential interventions.



Design approach

This project combines Systems Oriented Design and Service Design approaches.

"Systems Oriented Design is a design methodology and design practice that is especially geared towards understanding and working with complex systems. The most central ability for systemic designers is to negotiate and weigh multiple contradictory requirements, needs, parameters, and at its best, to generate win-win solutions" (Sevaldson, 2022).

During the research phase, I applied the SOD mindset to learn and understand the complexity of the Chinese education system. Employing a holistic perspective enabled me to explore various scales and aspects of findings, while utilizing mapping and visualization techniques facilitated the analysis of interconnections among them. For instance, I examined how educational models influence people's behaviors and mindsets, as well as how breakthrough interventions impact existing systemic dynamics. With these understandings, I could determine where to intervene in the big picture and develop interventions with the potential for positive systemic impact.



Service Design is a human-centred and creative approach to service innovation (Meroni & Sangiorgi, 2012). I was inspired by Service Ecosystem Design, which aims to facilitate the emergence of desired forms of value co-creation (Vink et al., 2020).

During the explore and design phase, I applied humancentered perspectives from Service Design approaches to empathetically consider how design can respond to the needs of the target group. Additionally, I utilized the Service Ecosystem Design perspectives to facilitate collective design with stakeholders within the Chinese education system, aiming to create long-term value.



Service Design

Overall process



Design Proposal

Methods







Desk research

To understand the context of the global and Chinese education systems, I explored a range of related resources: reports, books, articles, news, podcasts, videos, and educational designs, among others.

Interviews

I conducted online interviews with two high school students, three adults who attended high school in China, two parents, and two high school teachers to learn about various perspectives within the Chinese high school education system.



Iceberg model analysis

This exercise helped me analyze the root causes of challenges for high school students within the Chinese education system and uncover hidden social structures and mental models driving these issues.



Synthesis insights via visualisation

I used drawings to synthesize key insights and frame a problem statement. This enabled me to reflect on the connections between them and consider how to move forward.









Workshops

I had three ideation workshops, one co-creation workshop, five verification workshops, and two discussion sessions throughout my entire design exploration journey. My design proposal was co-created, developed, iterated and shaped through these workshops.

Mapping

I used various mapping techniques to structure information. For example, affinity mapping was used to cluster ideas according to different themes. It facilitated a holistic analysis of the data and enabled me to integrate promising idea fragments into service concepts.

Evaluation

Using the Impact and Threshold Analysis (Sevaldson, 2013) and the Pugh Matrix("Decision-matrix method", 2022), I evaluated the different concepts in terms of systemic impact, threshold of implementation, resilience, and innovation.

Testing for feedback

I presented my final design proposal and three service design interventions to some stakeholders to seek feedback and discuss their future development.

02

This chapter covers the relevant research context, how I narrowed my focus to Chinese high schools and identified the target group. Additionally, it presents my initial brief.

RESEARCH

 	20	
 		24
 	28	
 	32	

Global context

Why is education so important?

Education is a human right, a powerful driver of development, and one of the strongest investments for reducing poverty and improving health, gender equality, peace, and stability. It delivers large, consistent returns in terms of income and is the most important factor to ensure equity and inclusion (The World Bank, 2023).

For societies, education drives long-term economic growth, spurs innovation, strengthens institutions, and fosters social cohesion. For individuals, it promotes employment, earnings, health, and poverty reduction (The World Bank, 2023).

A global trend in education

Teach youth new skills to adapt to the future

The world is changing rapidly. Looking back, the Covid-19 pandemic has reminded the world how suddenly a crisis can appear. Living and thriving in such a future will require a greater preparedness and adaptability to a variety of crisis situations.

Nowadays, the Fourth Industrial Revolution is set to fundamentally transform the way modern societies are organized, and technological advances - especially in artificial intelligence and automation – may lead to serious job displacement and skills shortages (Global Business Coalition for Education, 2020).

Leading institutions such as the World Bank are calling for the education sector to rise to the challenge of moving beyond traditional subjects to help youth develop the necessary skills to prepare for unknown and uncertain futures (see screenshots to the right).

Different suggestions regarding the preparation of important skills for youth have been put forward. Overall, a more comprehensive and holistic skill set appears to be crucial.

Preparing tomorrow's workforce for the Fourth Industrial Revolution



(Global Business Coalition for Education. n.d.)

Learning New Skills for the Future of the Workplace



(Generation, n.d.)

Skill Categories	Definition	Exa
Workforce Readiness	Foundational to individuals' entry and success in the workplace, ranging from initial job search to maintaining continuous employment	Literacy, numeracy, writing, self-present management profe social norms
		Communication, cri
Soft Skills	Personal attributes, social skills, and communication abilities that support interpersonal relationships and interactions with others	thinking, collaborati initiative, leadership learning, teamwork, empathy, growth m awareness
		_
Technical Skills	Knowledge and capabilities to perform specialized tasks	Computer programs management, finan mechanical functior technology-based sk specific skills (e.g., n
Entrepreneurship	Knowledge and abilities that support success in creating and building a workplace opportunity or idea	Initiative, innovation industriousness, res resilience, ingenuity risk-taking, courage business execution
Youth Resilience	Capacity to bounce back from adversities	Growth mindset, op meaning in life, mot management, disast





Some basic areas we could all use some impr





Skills development is at the center of changes happening in education and labor markets amid the global mega trends, such as automation, the digitalization of products and services, and a shrinking labor force, which are changing the nature of work and skills demands. — (The World Bank, 2023)

The development of youth skills is more critical today than ever before. — (Generation, n.d.)

22 RESEARCH

Governments are seeking to strengthen skills development systems and promote lifelong learning to support workforce competitiveness, agility and resilience in the face of future shocks, and longer-term transformative trends. – (Achkar, 2023)

Chinese context

Challenges in **Chinese education** system

Emerging and potential skills mismatch

China is transitioning to advanced industries and services, and experiencing demographic shifts and escalating wages. While these shifts have dramatically reshaped the demand for skills, the education sector has not yet adequately responded in terms of skills supply. While the number of graduates from the country's education system has rapidly expanded, employers find graduates poorly suited to new skills needs, leading to the emergence of skills mismatch (Ra et al, 2015).

The challenges arising from skills mismatch have placed substantial pressure on industries and the society. Many graduate suffer from the negative effects of educational mismatch, such as unemployment, lower wages, lower job satisfaction, or loss of human capital. Meanwhile, enterprises report difficulties in finding suitable skilled workers, despite high wages (Ra et al, 2015).

Too much emphasis on tests

China's education system is highly examoriented. On one side, it aims to ensure equal opportunities for all. However, the examoriented education system lays a one-sided emphasis on scores, which distorts students' learning purpose and motivation, makes too much of the tactics of doing exams, overintensifies the training, and neglects the cultivation of students' comprehensive ability (Meng et al., 2021).

It causes extreme stress for students because tests are regarded as a means to prove their worth (Kirkpatrick & Zang, 2011), resulting in many students developing various behavioral and mental issues, even leading to suicide (Zhao, 2014).

These two challenges are closely interconnected as shown in the illustration below. When the education system places excessive emphasis on examination results, it loses sight of the skills truly crucial for students to prepare for the future and the abilities society actually requires from them. This has led to the problem of skills mismatch existing in today's society. Furthermore, these challenges are in line with the global trend: it's crucial to develop adaptive and new skills among youth.





China is moving up the value chain, and its educational institutions need to prepare students better for the actual skills needed as they enter the workforce. — (Experts Discuss Skills Gap in China, n.d.)

Traditional Chinese education actively 'harms' children because it basically ignores their uniqueness, interests, and passions, leading to homogenization. — (Tatlow, 2014)

A meaningful education, which focuses more on assisting each kid in growing than on pressuring them to get high test scores, is hampered in China by an overemphasis on test results. – (Tatlow, 2014)

Focus: High school level

Framework of Chinese education system



holds significant importance.

At the end of the last year of high school in

Higher Education Entrance Examination,

Source: OECD (2015), OECD Economic Surveys: China, OECD Publishing, Paris, http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/eco_surveys-chn-2015-en.

Schooling	Age
22	27
21	26
20	25
19	24
18	23
17	22
16	21
15	20
14	19
13	18
12	17
11	16
10	15
9	14
8	13
7	12
6	11
5	10
4	9
3	8
2	7
1	6
	5
	4
	3

Focus: High school level

The issues raised by these two challenges are magnified at the high school level

The National Higher Education Entrance Examination is very important. Its results dictate which schools and major students can gain admission to. Consequently, the high school curriculum in China is primarily structured to help students excel in the exam and achieve the desired grades. The learning environment has also become highly competitive.

However, this single-minded focus neglects the importance of nurturing students' comprehensive abilities, which are essential for their holistic development as individuals and their long-term future.

This has resulted in many high school students becoming more like 'robots' molded by the Chinese education system, adept at exam success but lacking in adaptive capabilities. As a consequence, many high school students develop mental problems while studying, are unable to find jobs in the future due to a deficiency in relevant skills, and are confused about life, among other challenges.



Target group

High school students in China, who are around 15-18 years old

Chinese high school students were identified as target group. Because the Chinese education system tends to impact high school students more than other age group students, and that impact can be more negative than positive for many people.

Initial brief

Understand the root causes of the two main challenges high school students are facing within the Chinese education system.

> Design interventions to facilitate transition, aiming to assist Chinese high school students in better preparing for the future.

*A design intervention refers to design processes that intervene in and interrupt existing status quos, leading towards altered (desired) states (IGI Global, n.d.).



03

This chapter outlines how I synthesized the research data into four key insights that reveal the root causes of systemic symptoms, as well as where to intervene in the big picture. It concludes with a problem statement.

FINDINGS

Icerberg model map Four key insights Key insights summary Scope of this project Problem statement

 		-	 	 	 		 -	 -			 	-	 		 			 	 			36	5
 			 	 	 		 		 				 		 			 	 		 4	42	1
 			 	 	 	• •	 -	 -					 	-	 		-	 	 			52	2
 	-		 	 							 				 	_			 			56	5
 			 	 	 					-	 		 _		 	_	_	 	 	_		67	2

Iceberg model map

What are the root causes of two challenges within the Chinese education system?

I interviewed two high school students, three adults attending high school in China, two parents, and two high school teachers to better understand the two challenges I identified in my desktop research. The first challenge is the "skills mismatch between the education sector and the labor force". The second is that "Chinese education system focuses too much on exams".

The richness of the research data highlights the system's complexity, prompting me to employ the iceberg model method (Farrugia, 2021) for data synthesis.

This mapping tool, enabled me to probe the root causes of systemic symptoms. I began by referring to the two main challenges as the patterns, as they are happening all the time. In the subsequent mapping process, I investigated the visible events occurring and the invisible social structures and mental models shaping these two patterns. I ended up identifying four key insights.

The following pages present what I found and unpack the four main insights that surfaced.



What's above the waterline?

Because of the two patterns that have been happening over time within the Chinese high school education system, many students are experiencing some different struggles. For example, a lack of ability to explore one's own value and confidence loss, feeling lost about the future, being under high pressure, or even developing mental issues, and so on.

The following page provides a quick glimpse into the lives of Chinese high school students, shedding light on their struggles and thoughts.

High school students' struggles





The unhappy part is too little time for rest and recreation. I live at school, studying from 7 am to 9:50 pm, leaving me sleepdeprived. Even during holidays, it's all about homework, with little energy or time for fun. — Interviewee. High school student A.

To be honest, I don't know what I'm suited for or what my strengths are. I enjoy reading novels, but I'm not sure how that could be useful for my future. — Interviewee. High school student B.

When I was in high school, my imagination about what to do in the future was very limited, confined to the divisions of academic subjects. —Interviewee. Adult C. I haven't really thought about my future career path or what different types of jobs involve, including the required skills. No one has brought it up, so I don't feel the need to rush into it.

-Interviewee. High school student B.

Some times I feel stressed and worried that I won't be able to perform well in the final and most important entrance examination.

- Interviewee. High school student A.

Then, what's below the waterline?

What causes and shapes the diverse struggles of Chinese high school students in learning and envisioning their futures? By integrating the iceberg model analysis with other research, I identified four key design insights.

The following pages guide through these insights, revealing the intrinsic connections between them.

High school students' struggles

Key insight 1

Key insight 2

Key insight 3

Key insight 4



Chinese high school education is designed to test and filter students. This leads to a greater focus on developing competencies that can be quantified, compared, and efficiently improved.

Society relies on the high school-level education system to efficiently train and select individuals who can contribute well to the country's development. However, the focus is not on helping students discover their personal value or promoting development from an individual perspective to prepare for the future. The current educational system is inspired by the mass industrial manufacturing education model, which was designed to mold students to certain requirements.

This skews the system to emphasise targeted competencies that are relevant, all of which must be quantified and standardized. For example, logical thinking ability can be efficiently trained and improved by solving mathmatical problems. Evaluating a student's ability in this regard can be done through a lot of math tests. By comparing the grades of math tests, students with better logical thinking abilities can be identified and selected. The same applies to the understanding of basic subjects, learning capabilities, and so on.



Dominant culture of education has come to focus on not teaching and learning, but testing. — (Robinson & Aronica, 2015)

Many crucial skills, such as communication, are lacking in high school education. Sitting at the desk doing test papers was my high school memory. — Interviewee. Adult B.

Most of the time and energy is invested in winning the competition rather than developing students as individuals.

The Chinese high school education system contains a large number of standardized tests. These are used to efficiently measure students' learning progress and predict their performance on high-stakes tests. Often schools develop different forms of comparison to enhance students' academic performance or motivate them to work harder. For example, class differentiation and corresponding teaching resource allocation is based on student academic performance.

Currently, competition through testing has become the norm in Chinese high school education settings. Good or bad grades gradually become the only criteria for evaluating individual students' abilities and personal growth. These norms create a situation where very few students are guided to develop and explore their personal values and aspirations. Most students simply try their best to survive the current competitive environment that surrounds them.



The bad part during high school was that it was too competitive. I studied super hard to maintain my 'good student' label. — Interviewee, Adult A.

Some parents don't know their child's strengths. When horizontal comparisons, such as scores and rankings, come into play, many parents become more anxious than the students. — Interviewee. Parent & Therapist.

Single and standardized approaches to assessment promote fixed and linear thinking. This limits curiosity, imagination and creativity.

The system continuously and purposefully cultivates specific competencies and employs fixed, standardized methods to select individuals. As a result, a significant amount of competition emerges as a normative frame and mindset. Those within the system, including students and parents, unconsciously and gradually adopt the same competitive mindset. For instance, many students' attention is focused solely on plugging knowledge that will be assessed. Many students learn to believe that everything must have standardized answers: being a good student is equated with entering a good university after high school.

In such environments, imagination and creativity regarding broader possibilities become neglected and limited. Individuals who don't align with test-based education also end up feeling alienated. Only a few would think: even if they didn't perform well in the education system, they can still pursue alternative paths and gain success or become engaged in meaningful jobs.



The horror of test-based education is that it makes you think that there is always a set rule for the world. If you don't follow that rule, you're out. — Interviewee. Adult B. Parents and society nowadays like to ask children 'what job are you going to do in the future' rather than 'what kind of person will you be in the future'.

- Interviewee. Parent & Therapist.

Some changes have been made to the industrial model of high school education in China to better prepare students for life after school.

There has been some discussion and reflection in society about the models and drawbacks of the existing high-school education system. Although test-based education remains mainstream, some efforts have been made to reform high school education, mainly in particularly developed areas such as Beijing, Shanghai, Shenzhen. The goal is to discard the bad parts of test-based education and to have more space for students to develop essentialqualities-oriented education.

Here are some examples: The Ministry of Education has attempted to reform the college entrance examination system in Zhejiang Province to promote the all-round and individual development of students. In Shanghai, a high school has completely transformed the traditional classroom teaching model by introducing students to real-life situations for exploring and solving problems. A high school in Beijing no longer focuses on grades, but rather divides the assessment measurements into academic level, endeavour and engagement in collaboration.



Our school is at the forefront of educational reform. I am lucky to be able to be involved in educational innovation. It's meaningful. — Interviewee. High school teacher A. We are not talking about abandoning the test entirely, but integrating it with quality education and cultivating students in multiple aspects. —Interviewee. High school teacher B.

Key insights summary

Here is the summary of four key insights and how they are connected



The first three levels of key insights are closely related and mutually reinforcing. When the Chinese high school education system operates in an industrialized manner, using standardized and liner procedures to "shape" students in a certain way and to filter for the "best outcomes". It creates an atmosphere that encourages competition pushing the students to work harder, and become the outstanding winners of the system. This lead to students developing competitive behaviours where everyone tries to survive or win the competition over and over again. The mindset of individuals within the system, including the students, also become fixed and linear.

In turn, this ingrained mindset directly or indirectly drives to competitive behaviours becoming an ever repeating pattern. This further reinforces the operating model of the education system, making it seemingly unbreakable. Eventually, it becomes a continuous and reinforcing cycle that is difficult to change.

Overall, these elements within Chinese education system all prevent helping high school students better prepare for the unpredictable future. Because the competitive mindset in the system is very shortsighted, it does not fit the needs of the students of cultivating more lon-term developmental skills. Also it doesn't help students build the ability to deal with uncertainty and complexity.

Key insights summary

However, the fourth key insight is about some breakthrough interventions that affect the whole systemic dynamic. These interventions range from education policies to individual schools experimenting with different education theories, curriculum frameworks, and evaluation methods. These changes occur at different levels, demonstrating a collective awareness that the current model of Chinese high school education holds a potential to become better at helping students to connect to and prepare for the future. There are many parts of the current model that have plenty of potential to be adjusted.

Nevertheless, changing the current system is a long-term investment. It's unlikely to see immediate results of these interventions. Furthermore, certain trials and changes are only applied on a small scale and do not have a significant impact.

In general, these breakthrough interventions show a strong tendency to reduce competitive behaviours and shift fixed mindsets by bringing innovative changes to the existing educational model, making school a place to learn and grow once again.



Breakthrough interventions

Key insight 4

Some changes have been made to the industrial model of high school education in China to better prepare students for life after school.

Scope of this project

To investigate how the entire Chinese high school education system would change for the future? Nope!

The four key insights reveal the complexity of the Chinese high school education system. Like a wicked problem, it has no right or wrong responses and comprises an amalgamation of different kinds of problems (Suoheimo, 2019).

To envision future changes in the entire Chinese high school education system, a comprehensive and broader understanding of various perspectives is essential, including political, economic, social, technological, legal and environmental (Basu, 2004).

Due to the current project's time constraints, I reflected on how I could leverage my design expertise effectively: My wish was to explore how service design can contribute within educational topics. It seemed necessary and more realistic to set up a boundary within the broader scope of my initial investigation to guide its further development.



PESTLE analysis framework

Scope of this project

Education model level

Key insight 1

Chinese high school education is designed to test and filter students. This leads to a greater focus on developing competencies that can be quantified, compared, and efficiently improved.



Key insight 2

Most of the time and energy is invested in winning the competition rather than developing students as individuals.

Mindset level

Key insight 3

Single and standardized approaches to assessment promote fixed and linear thinking. This limits curiosity, imagination and creativity.



Breakthrough interventions

Key insight 4

Some changes have been made to the industrial model of high school education in China to better prepare students for life after school.

Focusing on interventions as main project boundary

Key insight 4 already presents considerable potential, and I aimed to further explore new possibilities by introducing innovative service design interventions into the current Chinese high school educational model. I asked: What if the Chinese model is less geared towards shaping and producing winners and losers, but rather considers schools as places to foster student learning, long-term growth, and better preparation for the future? What would it look like? How could it influence students' behaviour and mindsets?

Scope of this project

Why is this important?

Through this map, I outlined the reasons for identifying breakthrough interventions as my main project boundary where the potential exists to move forward. Enhance awareness in the sociey to make bigger impact

Better engage Chinese high school students

Free imagination, creativity and curiosity

Some changes have been made to the industrial model of high school education in China to better prepare students for life after school.

If we continue to explore, we may be able to:

Respond to unpredictable futures, which require people with more general competencies.

Empower Chinese high school students

Raise awareness of the importance of identifying individual talents and interests

Affect invisible competitive behaviour and fixed mindsets

Open up more innovative possiblities

Shake up the existing systemic dynamics

Bridge the academic world and real world context

Better prepare Chinese high school students for unknown

Guide students to learn how to create and live their own lives

Mapping the potential value of the scope of my project

Problem statement

The initial research done in this project led me to extract the following problem statement:

How might we bring transformative changes to the industrial model within Chinese education system?

To better prepare high school students for unpredictable futures!



$\mathbf{0}\mathbf{2}$

This chapter shows my step-by-step design exploration journey from the development of the problem statement to a final design proposal.

EXPLORATION JOURNEY

Starting point Ideation & Co-creation Analysis and assessment of ideas Concept development Concept evaluation Concept verification Conceptual framework

 66
 70
 74
 76
 78
 80
82

Starting point

Based on my research, I have summarized four key design principles. They provide a general direction for how my design can respond to the first half of my problem statement: "bring transformative changes to the industrial education model within Chinese education system."

I also used theories from Sir Ken Robinson, who was a global authority on creativity, education, and human potential. He suggests eight competencies that are important to the future development of youth (Robinson & Aronica, 2015). These more specific competencies correspond to the second half of my problem statement: "to better prepare high school students for the future."

Problem statement:

How might we bring transformative changes to the industrial model within Chinese education system to better prepare high school students for unpredictable futures?

Design principles •

Exploratory and discovery

"The essence of education is learning. Human flourishing is not a mechanical process but an organic one. We should embrace new metaphors and transition to agricultural principles rather than the industrial education model" (Robinson, 2010). It's important to create conditions and environments for Chinese high school students to explore and discover the world based on their own circumstances.

Sense of empowerment

"The four basic purposes of education are personal, cultural, social, and economic" (Robinson & Aronica, 2015). It's essential to fulfil all of these in order to nurture and empower Chinese high school students to become independent individuals. It's important to encourage them to be economically responsible, appreciative of diversified cultures, and compassionate citizens capable of connecting with the world.

Inspired and motivated

"People engage and learn spontaneously when they find what they love and value" (Robinson & Aronica, 2013). It's important to explore how different roles in the Chinese high school education system can help students identify their personal talents and interests that engage them the most. Oppressive, comparative, and restrictive education can lead to high competitiveness and pressure. In contrast, more inspiring approaches should be promoted.

Real-life context

The unpredictability, uncertainty, and complexity of the future demand more well-rounded competencies (Global Business Coalition for Education, 2020). Incorporating more real-life contexts into the current Chinese education context can help bridge students from academic worlds to their futures. Problem-solving skills are enhanced, as well as other soft skills such as resilience, stress management, and disaster preparedness. All of them will contribute to the long-term personal development of students.

Eight key competencies •

Sir Ken Robinson suggests eight core competencies that schools should facilitate if they really are going to help students succeed in their lives. Students who leave school feeling confident in these eight areas will be well equipped to engage in the economic, cultural, social, and personal challenges that they will inevitably face in their lives (Robinson & Aronica, 2015).

Curiosity

The ability to ask guestions and explore how the world works.

Creativity

The ability to generate new ideas and to apply them in practice.

Criticism

The ability to analyse information and ideas and to form reasoned arguments and judgments.

Communication

The ability to express thoughts and feelings clearly and confidently in a range of media and forms.

Collaboration

The ability to work constructively with others.

Compassion

The ability to empathize with others and to act accordingly.

Composure

The ability to connect with the inner life of feeling and develop a sense of personal harmony and balance.

Citizenship

The ability to engage constructively with society and to participate in the processes that sustain it.

The four design principles summarized from my research form the foundational basis, complemented by eight competencies (Robinson & Aronica, 2015), which offer more specific guidance. Together, they steered my design exploration journey.

The next pages show the different steps of my exploration journey, highlighting what i did and how it helped me to propell the project forward.



Sense of emponerment. N Criticism View holistically Hizenship Real-life context Mapping the connections between design principles and the eight competencies
Ideation & Co-creation

Three ideation workshops with fellow students

What did I do?

Based on the four design principles I summarised and the eight competencies referenced from Robinson, I created a series of prompt cards. Each card contained a how might we (HMW) question to facilitate brainstorming. I organized three ideation workshops, inviting three fellow students from China. All of them hold experience and know the Chinese education system at the high school level very well.

And a date of the second secon

What did I bring forward?

A lot of valuable ideas were generated during the workshops. Meanwhile, I noticed that participants were more familiar with some competencies, such as Communication and Collaboration, but found it challenging to ideate on Compassion and Composure. One participant mentioned, "I think Composure is really missing in the education system." I realized the importance of establishing a common ground for understanding these eight competencies and their significance, as it later benefited the way I organized all of ideas. Prompt card example of design principles

DESIGN PRINCIPLES

Inspired and

motivated

HOW MIGHT WE

inspire and motivate high school students to identify their own talents, values, and passions KEY COMPETENCIES

Creativity

The ability to generate new ideas and to apply them in practice



Prompt card example of eight competencies



Ideation & Co-creation

One co-creation workshop with twelve people

What did I do?

I joined one co-creation workshop organized by the Chinese Service Design Community to design future education scenarios with twelve people from different backgrounds. Over three hours, we listed both happy and sad moments from our school experiences. Then we brainstormed problem statements, HMW questions, and possible solutions. Selected solutions were developed and presented.

What did I bring forward?

I felt very inspired when participants openly discussed the issues they encountered or identified within the Chinese education system. I also shared my research findings to stimulate ideation on potential solutions. For example, one idea was introducing more diverse topics to help students cultivate a comprehensive understanding of themselves and the world, such as sex education and multiculturalism. It's highly relevant to one of the design principles I identified: real-life context. The new ideas generated in this workshop greatly enriched those from previous ideations.



Analysis and assessment of ideas





All clustered ideas from the ideation and co-creation workshops

Concept development

Develop ten service design concepts

What did I do?

Based on the three previously identified categories, I consolidated various promising idea fragments into several service design concepts. For each concept, I presented what it is, which category it belongs to, and how it can be visualised.

What did I bring forward?

I created a concept portfolio covering ten service design concepts, providing a solid foundation to move forward. Here is a list of the ten concepts sorted under three main categories:

Understanding competencies:

- Concept A1: Lecture
- Concept A2: Self-exploration and discussion
- Concept A3: Learning by doing

Developing competencies:

- Concept B1: Individual "growth" tasks
- Concept B2: Participatory workshops based on single competences
- Concept B3: Exploratory activities incorporating multiple competencies
- Concept B4: Innovative curriculum

Evaluating competencies:

- Concept C1: Physical evaluation toolkit
- Concept C2: Digital Assessment Platform
- Concept C3: Evaluate by meeting



Concept A2: Self-Exploration and Discussion

Concept A3: Learning by doing



Concept B1: Individual "growth" tasks



Concept B2: Participatory workshops based on single competences



Concept B3: Exploratory activities incorporating multiple competencies



Concept B4: Innovative curriculum



Concept C1: Physical evaluation toolkit



Concept C2: Digital Assessment Platform



Concept C3: Evaluate by meeting



Overview of the concept portfolio

Concept evaluation

Impact & Threshold analysis to prioritise three promising concepts

What did I do?

Using the Impact and Threshold Analysis (Sevaldson, 2013) and the Pugh Matrix ("Decision-matrix method", 2022), I evaluated the different concepts in terms of systemic impact, threshold of implementation, resilience, and level of innovation. A higher total score indicates a higher potential for further development of the concept.

What did I bring forward?

For each of the three categories: Understanding competencies, Developing competencies, and Evaluating competencies, I highlighted the concepts that had the highest weighted total scores. I converted them into a straightforward user journey map, which served as material for the subsequent verification workshops: communicating the current structure of my design proposal to stakeholders, collaborating with them on revisions, and fleshing out the details of the revised structure.









User journey map

Concept verification

Five verification workshops with stakeholders





What did I do?

I conducted five verification workshops with Chinese participants, including a high school student, two high school teachers, and two adults. We discussed the pros and cons of the current user journey map featuring three concepts and explored how to further develop and refine it into a coherent design proposal. Based on the rich feedback, I adjusted the previous structure and created a first draft of my design proposal.

What did I bring forward?

First draft of my design proposal

My initial design proposal was a pilot course for Chinese high school students, based on the eight key competencies from Robinson's theory. This course aims to prepare the target groups for the future. It comprises three main components: understanding the competencies through selfexploration and discussion, practicing them in exploratory workshops, and reflecting on their learning through recording activities. Additionally, students' performance needs to be evaluated. At this stage, my goal was to design all the materials for the course.





整体concept相关:

CHORNEL, CARLING CARLONDERELE, A CONTRACTOR MY 1788-2778 ANALOSE AND A CONTRACTOR INTERNEL AND A CONTRACTOR AND A CONTRACTOR INTERNEL AND A CONTRACTOR AND A CONTRACTOR INTERNEL AND A CONTRACTOR AND A CONTRACTOR EDITED AND A CONTRACTOR AND A CONTRACTOR EDITE AND A CONTRACTOR AND A CONTRACTOR AND A CONTRACTOR EDITE AND A CONTRACTOR AND A CONTRACTOR AND A CONTRACTOR EDITE AND A CONTRACTOR AN

 Comparing Control and Section 2.0
 Comparing C

Balance State and State

评估形式相关:

(2) 1010日 1000年11 (2) 1010日 1010日 1010日 - 小丁田公司では人、2010日 年7、1050年にはためには、2010日10日、2010日への第2月

Ngh school it...dent:

нер свой колисс Ванак Хангосов 7 Ликован Англ (2016) сокол Ванак Хангосов 7 Ликован Англ (2016) Ванак Хангосов Хангосов Англ (2016) По-Американ Соколов (2016) По-Американ Соколов Соколов Соколов Кангосов Соколов Соколов Соколов Сокол На Алгана Сангосов Соколов Соколов На Алгана Соколов Соколов Соколов Сокол На Алгана Соколов Соколов Соколов Сокол На Сокол Сокол Сокол Сокол Сокол Сокол На Алгана Сокол Сокол Сокол Сокол Сокол На Алгана Сокол Сокол Сокол Сокол Сокол На Алгана Сокол Сок

- ECCLUSION CONTRACTORY CONTRACTORY 2005 OF RECENT AND ADDRESS OF CONTRACTORY 2005 OF RECENT ADDRESS OF CONTRACTORY 2005 OF RECENT ADDRESS OF CONTRACTORY RECENT ADDRESS OF CONTRACTORY

> A series of a particular series of the constraints of the rest of the constraints of the constraints of the rest of the constraints of the constraints of the rest of the constraints of the constraints of the rest of the res of the res of the rest of the res of the res of

EDWARDSEN VOTRIGHER, 2019 August 2019 A

2008 EUROPE, Tradition Distribution Annual Services Descention, Traditional Distribution Annual Services Descention and Distribution and Di

$$\label{eq:response} \begin{split} & \operatorname{He}_{1}(x, t) = \operatorname{He$$

A.M. 1. A.G. 7. Instruct Table REGISTRATION CONTRACT TO SERVICE AND ADDRESS - AND ADDRESS - PERFORMANCE SERVICE AND ADDRESS - AND ADDRESS - PERFORMANCE ADDRESS ADDRESS - AND ADDRESS AD

Rep should a univer 2
 Sector 2 and 2
 Sector 2 and 2
 Sector 2 and 2
 Sector 2 and 2
 Sector 2
 Se

High school teacher 2 Bird Troberts – wirk KREWISSon (Hold Teacord) UR Troberts – wirk KREWISSon (Hold Teacord) UR Troberts – BREWISSON (UR School Teacord) UR School Teacord) UR School Teacord UR S

HEST ATTRACT SHEET, AND SHE WAS AND SHE WA

Maddani A. 2011, Distribution 1. A second mediated in the second mediated and second mediated in the answer of the second mediated and second mediated and second mediated and second mediated and mediated and second medi

8142-0240,4912796,2259678 8128-228-23877,0875610 8229128-2387,02875610

平台功能和风格相关+平台维护相关+数据信息相关:

worksweiten
 worksweiten

el.ment/Leiden#el.diget人。 Ngh school et.chor: 教授の内、影響な意味が生まっ、全てに含意及者近上定年 高度に使きませたがした人で、

Feedback from the verification workshops

Conceptual framework

Move towards 'Design for Service' and 'Service **Ecosystem Design'**

What did I do?

After having the first draft, I realized it didn't align with what I had learned during my entire exploratory journey. I discovered that different high schools have unique contexts, and teachers are the ones who know their students best. One size fits all won't work. Therefore, I decided to move from "Design of service" to "Design for service" and "Service ecosystem design" (Vink et al., 2020).

This means that instead of me setting out everything about the course, it would be more realistic and long-term beneficial to think about how to create the conditions to make the change happen, and how to empower teachers to deliver the course better. The illustrations on the right show my project's focus moving towards a new conceptual framework.

I discussed it with two Chinese high school teachers. I learned that a good way to empower people to make this happen is to clearly communicate the structure, purpose and criteria of the proposed pilot course. And then provide lots of choices that could help people implement the course.

What did I bring forward?

A conceptual framework acts as a guide for the development of my final proposal - as seen in the next chapter.

82 EXPLORATION JOURNEY

From Design of Service



To Design for Service Service Ecosystem Design

(Vink et al., 2020)

to the course to facilitate delivery service system

Visualisation of the conceptual framework

course + conditione 1 to make it verview happen. Design for service (idention & Co-creation) releasted services Service ecosystem o-Creation deation workhops design. workshops Disuss the transition Keyleanings First round idea evaluation. Develop service Vote promising design concepts ideas. Second round concept evaluation. Ver ification workshops TUN Import & Threshold analysis Prioritise 3 Design Droposal promising con opts. development



05

This chapter elaborates on my final design proposal, providing descriptions of the three service design interventions offered: what they are, why they exist, how they work, and their suggested visual identity. It concludes with the project's values and a roadmap for future development.

DESIGN PROPOSAL

Proposal introduction Stakeholder map Service system map Service design interventions Suggested visual identity Value of this project Moving forward

	88
	92
	94
	96
1	32
1	84
13	88

Proposal introduction

What?

Lab for Future Learning is a proposed course development organisation that helps Chinese high school students better prepare for the future.

It will develop a course called *"Competencies* for the future". The course is based on education reformer Sir Ken Robinson's theory of the eight key competencies that are essential to the future development of youth. Based on this foundation, it consists of three course *components*: undertsand, practice and reflect. Together, these gradually equip high school students with these eight competencies.

Lab for Future Learning works with Chinese high school teachers, high schools, and the Ministry of Education to deliver the course to high school students. *Three service* interventions related to the course are provided to facilitate its delivery: a syllabus, a teaching toolkit. and assessment methods.

> It aims to design the course content to enhance high school students' independence in navigating future complexities by introducing them to crucial competencies. Simultaneously, the related services empower other stakeholders in the Chinese education system to create an environment that supports the course development for students. Achieving this opens up new possibilities for intervening in the existing industrial education model of Chinese high schools.



Lab for Future Learning

Chinese high school students better prepare for the future.

A course development organisation that helps

Proposal introduction

Why?

The aim of the proposed course:

Through the course conducted in pilot high schools, students are exposed to these eight competencies, ensuring that they can systematically learn in an comprehensive environment. Compared to other teaching formats, it provides students with sufficient time and motivation to explore these important competencies. Simultaneously, it enables students to receive timely feedback and fosters peer learning.

Introducing this innovative course with new content, course structures, and evaluation models offers a new possibility to impact the existing industrial education model in China. It serves as a test to examine how such a movement might influence people's competitive behaviors and fixed linear mindsets within the Chinese high school education system. At the same time, it provides an opportunity for reflection, allowing various actors, including students, teachers, school leaders, and parents, to engage in discussions about the future of education.

Importance of these eight key competencies:

I was inspired by the eight key competencies Sir Ken Robinson suggests in his book Creative Schools. He outlines the competencies that schools should facilitate for their students (Detailed definitions are shown in the left part of the map). Because students who feel confident in these eight areas will be wellequipped to engage in the economic, cultural, social, and personal challenges that they will inevitably face in their lives (Robinson & Aronica, 2015).

However, during my research, I learned that these competencies were neglected in most Chinese high schools. Creating a new course based on Robinson's theory aims to raise awareness of the fact that becoming an independent person who can handle the complexities of the future well requires competencies in addition to traditional Chinese course content.

Student-centered course approach:

The proposed course is framed into three main components (Details are shown in the right part of the map). Unlike the traditional "teacher-centered" course, it advocates for a "student-centered" way of learning and provides a progressive approach that integrates theory with practice. High school students can grasp the importance of these eight competencies by creating their own understanding and then developing them through practice and reflection.

Lab for Future Learning as a service provider

Eight Key Competencies

Curiosity

The ability to ask questions and explore how the world works.

Creativity

The ability to generate new ideas and to apply them in practice.

Criticism

The ability to analyse information and ideas and to form reasoned arguments and judgments.

Communication

The ability to express thoughts and feelings clearly and confidently in a range of media and forms.

Collaboration

The ability to work constructively with others.

Compassion

The ability to empathize with others and to act accordingly.

Composure

The ability to connect with the inner life of feeling and develop a sense of personal harmony and balance.

Citizenship

The ability to engage constructively with society and to participate in the processes that sustain it.

(Robinson & Aronica, 2015)



recording and reflection activities

Stakeholder map

Who?

The core target groups for the "Competencies for the future" course developed by the Lab for Future Learning are Chinese high school students, aged from 15 to 18 years old.

Lab for Future Learning collaborates with the Ministry of Education to select pilot high schools for implementing the "Competencies for the future" course. To support the implementation process, Lab for Future Learning offers three services related to the course to designated pilot high schools and the high school teachers within them.

Other stakeholders also include parents of students, the government, some university education institutes, and so on.

The map illustrates the main stakeholders involved in the delivery of services by Lab for future Learning and their relations with each other.



Stakeholder map

Service system map

How?

This service system map shows an overview of the flow of information, service and resources among different stakeholders.





Service system map

Service design interventions

How?

The Lab for Future Learning develops an online platform where three service design interventions related to the "Competencies for the future" course are provided for the pilot high schools and teachers: a syllabus, teaching toolkit, and assessment methods. All of the digital materials on the website can be downloaded and printed.

When the Lab for Future Learning has developed the "Competencies for the future" course, it works with the Ministry of Education to select suitable high schools from across the country to pilot the course. After that, the Lab for Future Learning provides access to the three service interventions to the pilot high schools and teachers to empower them to run this course.

The illustrations at the top provide an overview of the proposed main stages and corresponding actions that need to be taken to implement the "Competencies for the future" course. At the bottom is an overview of the three proposed service design interventions, which will be explained in detail later in this chapter.

Stages

Getting access to the course

Actions



Lab for Future Learning develops "Competencies for the future" course.



Ministry of Education designates certain pilot high schools to run this experimental course.



Pilot high schools receive materials from the Lab for Future Learning platform, which are then assigned to teachers for delivery. Teachers read the **Course Syllabus**.

Delivering the course





Course Component 2: Practice through exploratory workshops

Course Component 3: Reflect through recording and reflection activities

Design interventions



Assessing course outcomes



Teachers select suitable Assessment Methods to evaluate whether students are meeting the goals of the course.







Service journey map

Design intervention 1

Syllabus for introducing the course

What?

A syllabus document for the "Competencies for the future" course, outlining the course aims, components, overview of the teaching toolkit and assessment methods, and so on.



Why?

Based on my research, I found that the syllabus is an important touch point. It facilitates collaboration among school stakeholders to plan teaching strategies and assists course instructors in navigating essential course information.

After discussing with some Chinese high school teachers how to better communicate information about the proposed pilot course, I learned that the syllabus needs to begin with a concise summary, followed by clear goals to guide teachers on what students need to achieve by the end of the course. Additionally, it's crucial to outline the other two design interventions provided by the Lab for Future Learning—the teaching toolkit and the assessment methods—in the syllabus. This ensures a comprehensive overview and helps teachers understand how to utilize all available resources effectively, enabling them to better deliver the course.

To ensure easy accessibility, the Lab for Future Learning intends to develop an online platform for distributing all resources to teachers. Moreover, all materials can be downloaded and printed out to better assist teachers in their use.

How does the syllabus work?

Course syllabus overview page



Syllabus framework

This syllabus is designed for high school teachers who will teach the "Competencies for the future" course to be on board. The syllabus framework is illustrated here as an online resource for teachers provided by the Lab for Future Learning.

The syllabus is organized into six main sections:

- 1. Course Description: Provides a concise introduction.
- 2. Course Aims: Defines the objectives and goals.
- 3. Key Eight Competencies: Details the foundational competencies the course aims to develop.
- 4. Course Model Overview: Elaborates on the three main components of the course structure.
- 5. Teaching Toolkit Overview: Outlines the tools and resources available for practical teaching.
- 6. Assessment Methods Overview: Outlines the various assessment methods that can be used.

Download and print the syllabus

Teachers can read the syllabus through this platform: clicking on the button on the right will take them to the page corresponding to the syllabus sections where the details are available. Teachers can also download and print this document in A4 size.

Assessment

COURSE DESCRIPTION

COURSE AIMS

KEY EIGHT COMPETENCIES

COURSE MODEL OVERVIEW

TEACHING TOOLKIT OVERVIEW

ASSESSMENT METHODS OVERVIEW

Cover of the printed Syllabus



Syllabus

Competencies for the future



In this four-page printed syllabus, I provided detailed content for each of the six sections. As a designer, I've worked on exemplifying what the syllabus should contain and what it might look like. I believe this framework will offer teachers a comprehensive overview that can be quickly grasped, yet the details are certainly not fully developed. They require further discussion and refinement by the Lab for Future Learning in collaboration with professional experts in the education sector.

1. Course description

The "Competencies for the future" course is developed by the Lab for Future Learning. It is designed to help Chinese high school students, ages 15 to 18, better prepare for the unpredictable future. The course is based on the theories of education reformer Sir Ken Robinson, who suggests eight core competencies that schools should facilitate to truly help students succeed in their lives. Students who are confident in these eight competencies covered in this course will be well-equipped to engage in the economic, cultural, social, and personal challenges that they will inevitably face in their lives.

This is an innovative course in which students develop analytical skills by researching the eight core competencies and communicating their findings to others in a well-informed manner. Students are expected to expand their understanding of the competencies through practical activities that allow them to explore the application of these competencies in a variety of real-life contexts. Furthermore, students are encouraged to record and reflect on their findings through various mediums to refine their learning outcomes.

Pilot high schools and high school teachers can shape the course based on their context, with a wide range of supportive teaching tools and assessment methods provided. The role of the teachers should be to actively and carefully organize learning experiences for students, directing their studies to enable them to reach their individual potential and meet the demands of the course.

2. Course aims •

The aims are to enable students to:

- enjoy lifelong engagement with the eight core competencies
- build and expand their own understanding of the eight core competencies
- develop the eight core competencies through theoretical, practical, and reflective activities
- solve real-life contextual problems by strategically applying the eight core competencies
- develop an inquisitive, creative approach to research and construct arguments for their findings
- develop the ability to express and articulate ideas with confidence
- develop the ability to critically reflect on their learning process using a range of media
- become informed, critical, and reflective individuals who are open and better prepared to meet future challenges

3. Key eight competencies •-

The eight core competencies identified by Sir Ken Robinson are important for students to cope with the complex challenges of their futures. Teachers and students should view these eight competencies equally and holistically, with no difference in importance between them.

The eight core competencies for the "Competencies for the future" course are:

- Curiosity: The ability to ask questions and explore how the world works
- Creativity: The ability to generate new ideas and to apply them in practice
- Criticism: The ability to analyse information and ideas and to form reasoned arguments and judgments
- Communication: The ability to express thoughts and feelings clearly and confidently in a range of media and forms
- Collaboration: The ability to work constructively with others
- Compassion: The ability to empathize with others and to act accordingly
- Composure: The ability to connect with the inner life of feeling and develop a sense of personal harmony and balance
- **Citizenship:** The ability to engage constructively with society and to participate in the processes that sustain it

Reach common ground

The course description and specific aims provide clarity for teachers regarding the course content, its significance to students, and strategies to assist students in attaining the intended goals. This syllabus aims serve as guiding indicators for teachers in implementing the course.

Undertsand the foundation

The name of the course, "Competencies for the future," refers to specific skills and abilities essential for success in upcoming futures. This section articulates the definition of these competencies. With this understanding, teachers can more effectively cultivate these skills within students, aligned with the course framework.

Second page of the printed Syllabus

"Partially flexible" course model

The framework of this course is defined, structured into three components to facilitate progressive learning of these competencies by students. However, the specific approach to implementation remains flexible. This flexibility ensures that teachers can deliver the course effectively within their own context while maintaining alignment with the intended goals.

For example, in the first component, students are required to develop their own understanding of the eight competencies through activities fostering self-exploration and collective discussion. Various teaching tools offer different approaches to conducting selfexploration and discussions, providing teachers with a range of options. Teaching tools can be found on the Lab for Future Learning website.

4. Course model overview

Component		Recommended teaching hours
Course Component 1: Understand through self-exploration and discussion	Students are encouraged to develop their understanding of the eight competencies through self-directed investigations and share their findings with other students through discussions. Teachers can select suitable teaching tools from those provided in this component to guide and support students' self-exploration. Empower students to solve problems that arise and assist in building arguments for their findings. Additionally, teachers can choose appropriate ways to facilitate discussions among students and encourage learning from each other. It's crucial to ensure that each student has equal opportunities to express their ideas.	30
Course Component 2: Practice through exploratory workshops	Four to eight exploratory workshops integrating different competences are expected to be organised during the course. Students are encouraged to engage in practical exploration of the eight competencies learned from self-exploration during these workshops. Teachers can select suitable teaching tools from those provided in this component to plan and conduct workshops, adjusting the number based on ambition and available time. These workshops should be "student-centred". Teachers need to decide how to better engage and motivate students. Meanwhile, teachers are encouraged to create a safe space for students to carry out their practical explorations.	30
Course Component 3: Reflect through recording and reflection activities	Students are expected to complete some recording and reflection tasks or activities after each workshop during the course. The purpose of the reflection is to improve and refine their understanding of the eight competences, as well as to deepen their awareness of the importance of these competences. Teachers can select suitable teaching tools from those provided in this component to plan and run recording and reflection activities. Teachers need to determine how to make them more engaging. It is crucial that students are aware of the eight competencies and why they are beneficial for them in the long term.	30

Available tools for implementing the three course components can be found on the Lab for Future Learning website.

About the teaching hours

The course provides a recommended teaching time for each component. Additionally, it allows space for teachers to make decisions or adjustments based on their own context. For example, teachers can choose the semester in which to conduct the course and have the flexibility to increase teaching hours, and so on.

Teachers' roles

The course also outlines the responsibilities of teachers in each component, aiming to assist teachers in navigating their role effectively. Rather than exerting control, teachers are encouraged to facilitate learning and psychological safety.

Get to know the teaching toolkit

The teaching toolkit is the second service intervention provided by the Lab for Future Learning.

In this syllabus, teachers can quickly grasp the number of teaching tools available for each of the three components, along with the information contained in each teaching tool, instructions on their usage, and additional details.

5. Teaching toolkit overview

The Lab for Future Learning provides many teaching tools for each of the three components of the "Competencies for the future" course. Each tool includes learning goals, course preparations, instructions, and tips for using each tool. Teachers can log in to the Lab for Future Learning website and choose suitable tools for their students, or they can combine, innovate, or redesign the tools to better fit their own classes. The Lab for Future Learning regularly reviews all of these teaching tools and gradually adds new ones to reflect the latest research evidence and professional teaching practice data. The aim is to empower teachers to better deliver the course.



6. Assessment methods overview

The Lab for Future Learning offers six methods of assessing course outcomes and student performance on its website to empower teachers to better practice achieving the course aims. Teachers are expected to upload assessment data on the Lab for Future Learning website for further research and continuous development of the course. The core purpose of these assessment methods are: Firstly, to help teachers understand how to achieve the course goals in order to better engage students in the course. Secondly, to facilitate the management and delivery of the course more effectively. Teachers should not use assessment results to judge students' abilities or create competition by comparing students.

Types of assessment methods

Method A: Process Portfolio

Method B: Exhibition

Method C: Personal Website

Method D: Videos about Learning

Method E: Investigation Writing

Method F: Presentation

How to upload assessment data

On the Lab for Future Learning website, teachers can access the description pages for individual assessment methods, where they will find an area for "Upload Course Assessment Results." Teachers can fill in information about their school and classes, as well as upload the assessment data for their course. Teachers are also encouraged to reflect on their own teaching processes and to provide feedback for the improvement of this course.

Get to know the assessment methods

The assessment methods are the third service intervention provided by the Lab for Future Learning.

In this syllabus, teachers can quickly review the six assessment methods available and learn how to upload assessment data on the Lab for Future Learning website. The two main purposes of assessment are also highlighted, aiding teachers in understanding how to select the appropriate assessement method.

Design intervention 2

Teaching toolkit for delivering the course

What?

The second design intervention includes a teaching toolkit to empower teachers to deliver the course. It provides a number of supportive tools for each of the three components of this course. Teachers can select and apply them based on their own context.



Why?

Different pilot high schools have different circumstances. Similar to education itself, if all the details of the "Competencies for the future" course are fixed and standardized, it might fall into an industrialized mode of operation. It might undermine the motivation of the stakeholders who are delivering this course. We already learned that the approach of 'one size fits all' doesn't work, so it's more important that the service creates the conditions for this course to happen in different high school contexts.

The goals and framework of the course are defined, but the specific ways of achieving the goals and implementing the course content are deliberately left more open. This is the reason why the Teaching Toolkit provides a number of different tools for each of the three components of the course.

It affords teachers a sense of ownership by giving them the freedom and flexibility to better tailor the course to their specific situation in the classroom and with their students. It also leaves room for teachers to innovate the tools, creating the soil for the further development of this course.

How does the teaching toolkit work?

Teaching Toolkit Overview Page



Home About LFL

Teaching toolkit framework

This teaching toolkit is designed to support teachers in the implementation process of the course. The course consists of three main components, each accompanied by corresponding tools. In total, my proposal includes 14 tools, all of which emerged from my discussions with stakeholders. The toolkit is expected to expand to provide more teaching resources based on teaching feedback.

Due to time limitations, I selected one tool from each course component to demonstrate in detail (marked with red text below), the other tools need to be developed further in the future.

Component 1:

Tool 1A: Concept Mapping (See the example on page 113-115) Tool 1B: Debate and Vote Tool 1C: Role Play Tool 1D: Real Life Research

Component 2:

Tool 2A: Exploration of Career (See the example on page 117-119) Tool 2B: Exploration of Diverse Cultures Tool 2C: Exploration of Emotion Manage Tool 2D: Exploration of Volunteering Tool 2E: Exploration of Independence Tool 2F: Exploration of Individual Values

Component 3:

Tool 3A: Reflective Drawing (See the example on page 121-123) Tool 3B: Learning Exchange Tool 3C: Five Minutes Writing Tool 3D: Thinking Hats

Teaching toolkit

Competencies for the future

How to use the teaching toolkit

Teachers are free to choose among the tools provideded in each course component to suit their contexts. Teachers can also combine more than one tool or innovate and redesign based on them. They must ensure that the three course components are covered and that they meet the aims mentioned in the syllabus. The Lab for Future Learning regularly reviews all these teaching tools and gradually adds new ones to reflect the latest research evidence and professional teaching practice data. Course Component 1

Understand through selfexploration and discussion

Course Component 2

Practice through exploratory workshops

Course Component 3

Reflect through recording and reflection activities

Learn to use it

A brief introduction aids teachers to quickly grasp how to utilize this service. Teachers can choose some tools that suit their contexts the most. It also clarifies that there is flexibility for teachers to combine more than one tool, or to innovate and redesign on the basis of them, as long as they ensure that the three course components are covered and that they meet the aims mentioned in the syllabus.



Go to tools

Click here for an explanation of this course component and an overview of the corresponding tools provided.

A tool example for Component 1 - Understand through self-exploration and discussion

introduction page for the tool.



in advance.

addition to the syllabus.

and also have the option to print it out. The size is A4.

Printed Tool 1A Example

Tool 1A: Concept Mapping

This tool encourages students to explore key findings about the concept of the eight competencies through mapping and to use this as a backdrop for discussion through co-mapping with peers. **Course Component 1:**

Understand through self-exploration and discussion

Learning Goals:

- To develop an inquisitive, creative approach to research and construct arguments for their findings
- To develop the ability to express and articulate findings with confidence
- To build and expand their own understanding of the eight core competencies

Course preparations:

Decide if one or more of the eight competencies should be mapped out and discussed in this class.
Choose suitable concept mapping templates and print them out. Prepare enough pens and other items needed.

Instructions:

Step One: Introduce

Inform students of the designated competency topics, what needs to be mapped out, how to use the concept mapping template, how much time they have to complete it, how they are going to discuss it afterward, and so on. If students have any questions then the teachers should strive to answer to them clearly. Teachers can provide examples and give a demonstration if needed.

Step Two: Map

Based on the instructions, students independently complete the mapping of key findings for a given competency or competencies. Through this process, students can also think about why these competencies are crucial for their long-term development.

Step Three: Discuss

Divide the students into groups of about four, and each group needs to discuss what each member found individually. If there is enough time, consider having each group do a second map together and then present their group findings in turn.

Tips for using this tool:

- 1. Teachers need to ensure that all eight competencies mentioned in the syllabus are covered as they have equal importance. Teachers can choose to focus on one competency at one time or cover several competencies at the same time.
- 2. Mapping the content of competencies is preferably done independently by students, with the aim of allowing them to build their own understanding.
- 3. To ensure that each student has an equal opportunity to discuss once they are grouped, teachers can join different groups to listen or consider smaller groupings.

Get to know the tool

This part is included to clearly communicate what the tool is, the learning goals for students. It also provides the necessary preparations for teachers to make and help them utilize the tool more efficiently.

Don't forget the tips

These tips are designed to remind teachers of important things. For example, in this tool, teachers need to make sure that all eight competencies are mapped.

Navigate the tool

This information helps teachers quickly navigate which course component this tool belongs to, reducing confusion.

Apply the tool

Detailed instructions are provided to support teachers using this tool in their teaching practice.

A tool example for Component 2 - Practice through exploratory workshops

View tools for component 2

In the course component 2, teachers have the option to choose from six relevant teaching tools. Due to time limitations, I designed one tool example for this part. Using the same structure in all the components of the course can facilitate the use and efficient understanding of the information provided.

Tools for Component 2 Overview Page

Tool 2A Page



Confused about the tool?

If teachers have any questions about the tool, they can email the Lab for Future Learning with questions. Contact information can be found on the its website.

Tool 2A: Exploration of Career

This tool encourages students to practice and apply their theoretical understanding of specific competencies by facilitating the exploration of their career passions. **Course Component 2:**

Practice through exploratory workshops

Learning Goals:

- To build and expand their own understanding of the eight core competencies
- To develop the eight core competencies through practical activities

Course preparations:

• Download and print out the materials for this workshop. Prepare enough pens, post-its, and other items needed.

Instructions:

Step One: Generate as many career options as possible

Teachers and students work together to brainstorm ideas for current career path options and possibilities for new careers in the future. Students can write down their ideas on post-its and then teachers organise all the ideas in one place.

Step Two: Prioritise the careers that interest you most

Each student is required to prioritise three career options that they are most interested in pursuing and provide 3-5 reasons for each option.

Step Three: Think critically

After considering the reasons for and benefits of their interest in the three career options selected, students are encouraged to think about the risks as well as the issues they may have.

Step Four: Think broadly

Students then need to analyse how they should arrive at these careers step by step if they want to pursue them in the future, what the possible work scenarios for these career options look like, and the contribution and function of these careers to society.

Step Five: Think loudly

Divide the students into groups and share with each other their analyses of the three careers they have chosen and give constructive comments to the others.

Tips for using this tool:

- 1. Teachers can have students use the internet or career-related books or other resources to aid them in searching for information and completing analyses.
- 2. Teachers need to create a safe space for students to realise that the purpose of the workshop is to practise eight competencies and to explore careers that interest them, not to comment unkindly on the preferred choices of other students.

A tool example for Component 3 - Reflect through recording and reflection activities

View tools for component 3

In the course component 3, four teaching tools are provided to assist teachers in facilitating recording and reflection activities. Following the same design logic, I provided one tool example for this part.

Tools for Component 3 Overview Page

Tool 3A Page



121

Tool 3A: Reflective Drawing

This tool encourages students to reflect on what they have learned from the workshop in relation to the eight competencies through drawing. Course Component 3:

Reflect through recording and reflection activities

Learning Goals:

- To build and expand their own understanding of the eight core competencies
- To develop the eight core competencies through reflective activities
- To develop the ability to critically reflect on their learning process using a range of media

Course preparations:

• Choose suitable reflective drawing templates and print them out. Prepare enough pens and other items needed.

Instructions:

Step One: Introduce

Inform students on how to use the template for reflective drawing and how much time they are given to complete it. Different templates contain different reflective drawing tasks. Teachers may ask the following questions: Which of the eight competencies have you learned from this workshop that you have applied? Please draw your understanding of these competencies at this moment. Please draw a future scenario of how you would continue to apply these competencies in the future, etc.

Step Two: Draw and reflect

Students draw according to the reflective questions and instructions on the reflective drawing template.

Step Three: Share

Students can share their reflective drawings with each other.

Tips for using this tool:

- 1. It is recommended that each workshop be followed by a reflection activity. However, the teacher can carry out some reflection activities during the workshop or before it starts. The reason behind this is to make the workshop more related to the practice of the eight competences.
- 2. Teachers need to create a safe space for students to realise that the purpose of this activity is to reflect on whether they have practised and improved the eight competences during the workshop, rather than to compare the drawing skills of the students.
- 3. If some students seem uninterested, teachers can work with them to guide them through the process.

Design intervention 3

Assessment methods for measuring results

What?

Lab for Future Learning offers a number of methods for teachers to choose from to assess course outcomes and student performance. The assessment data will be used in future course developments.



Why?

In most traditional Chinese high schools, a large number of standardized tests are used as the only way to measure student ability. However, student abilities are diverse, and many cannot be quantified or compared. This leads to the fact that students who are unable to adapt to such a test-based format of learning feel alienated in the system and thus lose motivation and confidence in learning.

The Lab for Future Learning offers a range of different assessment methods. The core purpose of these assessment methods are: Firstly, to help teachers understand how to achieve the course goals in order to better engage students in the course. Secondly, to facilitate the management and delivery of the course more effectively. Teachers should not use assessment results to judge students' abilities or create competition by comparing students.

As the situations of each pilot high schools are different, the various choices allow teachers to tailor the assessment methods to the actual conditions and choose the ones that they think are most suitable for their students.

How do the assessment methods work?

Assessment Methods Overview Page



About LFL Home

Method A

Method C

Assessment methods framework

These assessment methods are designed to help teachers evaluate whether students' performance are in alignment with the course aims outlined in the syllabus.

I have proposed six assessment methods. Unlike traditional examinations, which focus on evaluating students through standardized answers, these methods prioritize checking students' growth and progress throughout the process. They encourage students to demonstrate their uniqueness through outcomes.

Due to time limitations, I selected one assessment method to demonstrate in detail (marked with red text below), the other methods need to be developed further in the future.

Method A: Process Portfolio (See the example on page 128-131)

Method B: Exhibition Method C: Personal Website Method D: Video about Learning Method E: Investigation Writing Method F: Presentation

Assessment methods

Competencies for the future

How to use the assessment methods

Teachers are free to choose among the assessment methods offered to suit their contexts. Teachers can also modify the specific requirements of a certain assessment method, combine several ones, or innovate on the basis of these, as long as they ensure that they meet the aims mentioned in the course syllabus. Teachers are expected to upload assessment data here for further research and developments of the course.

Method E Investigation Writing

Go to this method

Learn to use it

A brief introduction aids teachers in quickly grasping how to utilize this service. Teachers can choose the one that suits their contexts the most. It also clarifies that there is flexibility for teachers to modify the requirements of a specific assessment method, combine methods, or innovate as needed.

Go to this method

Click on these dark blue buttons to see details about this assessment method.





Method A: **Process Portfolio**

Description: •

This assessment method suggests that the final outcome of this course is a process portfolio. Students produce a individual portfolio of their own creative journey during this course. The portfolio should be digital and include 10-15 sheets of A4 paper size.

Students should select work for their process portfolios that demonstrates how they have:

- Developed and iterated their understanding of the eight competencies through self-exploration, discussions, exploratory workshops, and reflective activities.
- Attempted to strategically apply and use the eight competencies at different stages of the course or outside of the course.
- Recorded learning journeys through the course, e.g., outcomes of self-exploration and discussions, outcomes of reflective activities.
- Selected, reviewed, and refined their work throughout the process to plan and produce personal, coherent outcomes.
- Considered how the eight competencies can be used in the future to solve reallife problems.

Learn from previous work

Teachers can view examples of the work provided for each assessment method. These examples represent actual student outcomes after the course has been implemented. This aims to help teachers gain a more intuitive understanding of the assessment method.

View examples here

Upload course assessment results

Grading scale:

If teachers determine that a student's process portfolio covers 80% of the content in the standards, they may be permitted to Pass the course, and the opposite is determined to be a Fail.

Upload feedback and students' works

Teachers are required to provide feedback and upload student work corresponding to the assessment method. They can click on this button to do this on the next page.

Understand requirements

Specific details about the assessment method are provided for teachers to enhance their understanding and support them comprehensively.

For example, if a teacher chooses this assessment method, students are required to produce a process portfolio as the final outcome of the "Competencies for the future" course. The size, number of pages, and other requirements for the process portfolio are then clarified here for teachers to follow through with this assessment method. These requirements are closely aligned with the course aims outlined in the syllabus.



Provide feedback

The Lab for Future Learning requires collecting feedback from teachers regarding the course and the services it offers to enable continuous updates and improvements.

Share teaching outcome

Teachers are required to upload their student work here. Upon uploading, they will be prompted with questions regarding Lab for Future Learning's authorization to use the data for research purposes and whether the content can be displayed in the 'View examples here' section of the platform, which describes the assessment method, and so on.

Suggested visual identity

Logo



I've used some visual elements related to puzzles because they serve as powerful symbols. I perceive students' growth as akin to completing a jigsaw puzzle. However, the current Chinese high school education system mainly emphasizes certain "puzzle pieces", such as students' test grades and college admissions. The Lab for Future Learning aims to add new "puzzle pieces" to students' growth by introducing the innovative "Competencies for the future" course. This concept is reflected in its logo.

Illustrations

I've added many illustrations to the "Teaching Toolkit" section on the Lab for Future Learning website. Aiming to help high teachers who will run the course better understand what these tools are and to provide a more engaging user experience. I didn't visualize the tools in a very abstract way because I want to give teachers a sense that these tools are closely aligned with reality and can be directly applied.



This illustration is adapted from Freepik



Typography

I've chosen the font "Mulish", as it's straightforward and can clearly communicate the information.

Mulish Black

Mulish Bold

Mulish Regular

Mulish Light

Colours

I've used blue as the main color to emphasize the professionalism of the services provided by the Lab for Future Learning.





This illustration is adapted from Elena Xausa



This illustration is adapted from Elena Xausa



Value of this project

Value for Chinese high school students

The Lab for Future Learning aims to assist Chinese high school students in bridging the gap between their academic studies and future through the "Competencies for the future" course. It is crucial to nurture students' comprehensive competencies, which encompass curiosity, creativity, criticism, communication, collaboration, compassion, composure, and citizenship.

My hope is that students will recognize the value of traditional subjects as a strong foundation. Additionally, acquiring these competencies will enhance their adaptability and resilience in navigating future challenges, empowering them to thrive in unpredictable situations.

To illustrate the value of my proposals, I designed two future scenarios and envisioned some ideal responses. The first scenario depicts Chinese high school students taking the "Competencies for the future" course. The second scenario (see the next page) portrays high school teachers using the service offered by the Lab for Future Learning to deliver the "Competencies for the future" course.

Future scenario 1:

High school students are enrolled in the "Competencies for the future" course, where they engage in discussions to share findings about the eight key competencies. Through workshops and reflective activities, they not only practice these competencies but also contemplate how their learnings will equip them to better navigate the complexities of the future.





Ideal responses:

These are the thoughts I wish to foster among students before, during or after the "Competencies for the future" course.

This course sounds interesting, I want to know what competencies will be needed for the future?

– High school student

I've always overlooked this competencies, and I've just realized how useful it is to me and my future. — High school student The insights gained from this course have helped me develop more positive selfidentities, acknowledge my strengths, and leverage them toward a better future. — High school student

Value of this project

Value for Chinese high school teachers and other actors

The Lab for Future Learning provides services related to the "Competencies for the future" course: a syllabus, a teaching toolkit, and some assessment methods. With its emphasis on highlighting the fundamental role of high schools in facilitating holistic student growth beyond mere test performance, incorporating education on additional key competencies becomes essential. Providing adequate support to teachers can facilitate such a change.

Moreover, shaping the learning environment requires collaboration among various stakeholders; for instance, policymakers deciding on changes, and schools, teachers, and communities taking action with open-minded approaches in response. An important aspect of this process is granting each school the freedom and resources it needs to enact change.

Future scenario 2:

High school teachers are using the syllabus, teaching toolkit, assessment methods offered to plan and run the "Competencies for the future" course. They feel wellsupported and empowered by having the flexibility to choose how to apply the resources to their courses.





Ideal responses:

These are the conversations I wish to facilitate among various stakeholders, such as teachers, leadership teams, and others.

I have some innovative ideas to tailor the course more effectively to our students' needs. Let's discuss them. — High school teacher We might need more courses like this! Let's discuss more possibilities. — High school principal



Moving forward

Road map

After presenting and discussing my design proposal with various stakeholders, I received a lot of valuable feedback on how it could be further developed and implemented in the future. In response, I've created this roadmap to envision further developments and possible trajectory of my design proposal.

More preparation to facilitate implementation

Further Development

To refine and complete the current syllabus, teaching toolkit, assessment methods, and visual identity.

Establish A Venue For Questions

To promptly respond to and resolve issues encountered by teachers, such as confusion about specific tools.

Create Community Hub

To encourage teachers to communicate, share teaching practices, seek feedback, and discuss, fostering support and mutual learning from each other's experiences.

Provide Professional Development Resources

To offer additional resources such as instructional videos, real-life case studies, teacher guidebooks, and training activities. To support new teachers in learning and practicing, while helping experienced teachers enhance their teaching skills.

Improve The Evaluation System

To enhance the existing Pass/Fail grading scale by creating a more comprehensive assessment system, enabling teachers to better evaluate students' performance and provide feedback.

Set Up Standards

To efficiently assist the Ministry of Education in selecting pilot high schools suitable for implementing the course.

Iterate current services

Iterate On Teacher Feedback

To refine the syllabus, teaching toolkit, and assessment methods based on feedback from teachers' practical experiences.

Iterate On Student Feedback

To create a way to gather feedback from students about the course to improve the content and structure.

Iterate On Expert Feedback

To collect feedback from more experts in the education sector.

Expand to make a bigger impact

Collaborate With More High Schools

To spread the course from the pilot high schools to more high schools.

Develop More Courses

To create more courses that better prepare high school students for the future.

Cover More Stages Of Education

To develop courses that cater to a broader range of age groups and educational stages, such as primary school, junior high school, and university.

Introduce More Innovations

To pursue more innovative approaches, such as integrating the eight competencies from the pilot course into traditional subject courses to develop a completely new curriculum.

06

This chapter outlines the project feedback, my reflections and final conclusions.

CONCLUSION

Feedback ·····	142
Conclusion	144
Reflections	146
Acknowledgements	148
References	150
Feedback

Feedback on the "Competencies for the future" course

Feedback on the three service design interventions related to the course

I want to learn these competencies through the activities you mentioned. It's more interesting than what I'm studying right now.

– High school student A

For students, you've provided various dimensions and steps to attain these competencies. I'm impressed by how your design covers so many details.

- Service designer B

On top of the course content, you provide teachers with very detailed and supportive guidance. I can get a holistic view of what this course is actually doing, with various key indicators. Additionally, there are detailed explanations and tools for each component, including instructions on how to upload the assessment outcome at the end. The framework and content are super clear and complete.

– High school teacher A

These eight competencies that the course touches on are really important for students, which are not covered in our traditional courses, so the course itself is essential.

- High school teacher A

If I were a

If I were a student, this is the course I would want to take.

– High school teacher B

You've really considered everything comprehensively, trying to cover any problems teachers might encounter in the process.

– High school teacher A

I'm really looking forward to it being used in high schools. The research you've done is also what our school is currently exploring.

– High school teacher A

The variety of assessment methods you provided is excellent. Offering teachers choices instead of prescribing specific assessments for each tool is a great approach. You've allowed them to customize and even modify assessment requirements, making it very flexible.

- Service designer A

While this course may be new and innovative for most high school teachers, it is undeniably meaningful. I appreciate how you've designed the toolkit to accommodate each teacher's individual teaching practices.

- High school teacher B

The illustrations and visual elements on the website attract me to read its content. I like the design style. The overall experience is easy and user-friendly, with a low threshold for me to use.

– High school teacher B

Conclusion

In this project, I investigated China's high school education system and uncovered that the current industrial education model is interconnected with competitive behaviors and fixed mindsets. These factors have resulted in many Chinese high school students experiencing struggles and lacking perspective on navigating the complexities of their future lives.

My research indicates that there are already some breakthrough interventions affecting the current Chinese high school education model. There is great potential and value in continuing to consider how to intervene and better bridge students' studies and their futures. During my design exploration journey, I realized the importance of leveraging the collective efforts of other stakeholders, such as high school teachers, to create the conditions that make potential change possible.

Therefore, I proposed a new organization called the Lab for Future Learning to develop an innovative course aimed at developing key competencies in Chinese high school students to better prepare them for the future. Simultaneously, the Lab for Future Learning would offer three service interventions to support teachers in implementing the course. Finally, I visualized what the outcomes would look like and considered future developments. Considering the feedback I received, I believe this proposal is realistic and has the potential for further enhancement through increased collaboration to maximize its impact. In closing, I would like to use a few statements to summarize what the Lab for Future Learning aims to do:

It is an exploration to discover how we can better assist high school students in acquiring more key competencies. This enables them to solve diverse problems more effectively and with greater ease when they confront complex future challenges.

It is a new possibility to investigate the question: "How might we bring transformative changes to the industrial model within the Chinese education system?" This provides a fresh perspective on the efforts and attempts made by various sectors of society to reform the education system.

It is an attempt to integrate various stakeholders within the education system and collaboratively co-create long-term value.

It is an opportunity to engage various stakeholders within the education system and society in reflecting on the plight of high school students in the current context.

It is a starting point to call for the proposal, discussion, and implementation of more ideas aimed at reforming high school education in China.

When talking about education, people usually think, "It can't be done differently; that's just how it's done." The Lab for Future Learning is on a mission to prove that "Education can be done differently." Hopefully, in the future, more collective effects will converge to make this happen.

Human flourishing is not a mechanical process, it's an organic process. All you can do, like a farmer, is create the conditions under which they will begin to flourish. – (Robinson, 2010)

Reflections

I studied fine arts in high school in China, where I was born. It's supposed to be a subject that encourages creativity, and curiousity, but as students, we were learning and practicing how to cater to the standardized assessment system and succeed within it. I felt something was wrong. Therefore, I had a strong motivation to explore the topic of education as part of my diploma project. I'm glad that I could step out of the Chinese high school education system, allowing me to objectively apply different research methods to investigate its benefits, harms, impacts on students, root causes of problems, and so on.

After conducting a systemic analysis of how the high school education system works, I encountered findings spanning education models, human behaviors, mindsets, and breakthrough interventions. Initially, the complexity of the situation made me feel it was impossible to provide any solutions. When considering the future of the entire system, I recognized the necessity of covering elements such as policy, economy, and culture, which lie beyond my expertise. Consequently, I decided to set a boundary and focus on efficiently utilizing my expertise in design: designing interventions aimed at affecting the industrial model of current Chinese high school education system.

During my design exploration, I greatly appreciated the willingness of many stakeholders to share their experiences of the high school education system in China, along with their valuable ideas, opinions, and constructive feedback. These contributions have profoundly influenced my design, shaping it into what I hope to become a realistic programme that can bring impact in real-life contexts. One of the main lessons I learned from this process is the importance of discerning where to focus my efforts as a designer. At times, I found myself trying to over-design things, which not only caused me to struggle but also limited the direction of my work.

My final design proposals that I've made reflect this learning. I aimed to empower teachers and other stakeholders to make the pilot course happen within the current context, while also utilizing the course content to empower students to better cope with the future. Through this process, I learned that design proposals need to create ownership among stakeholders to foster long-term value.

Overall, the project proceeded more smoothly than I anticipated. Engaging in discussions with stakeholders alleviated my initial concerns regarding the lack of expertise in the education sector, enabling me to navigate the project more effectively. I aspire to leverage this experience to further explore how service design and systems oriented design can contribute to the education sector.

147

Acknowledgements

To **Jonathan**, for your guidance, constructive feedback, and positive energy. With your support, this project has become very enjoyable.

To all participants involved throughout the entire process, for sharing experiences and knowledge within the Chinese education system, creative ideas, and valuable feedback. Your input has made this project possible.

To **Duan**, for your patience in listening and sharing insightful thoughts.

To **Yijuan**, for all the inspiring conversations, which have enriched this project.

To Daphne, Lilijean, Marieliz, Orawan, Shreya, and Tianyi, for your advice and companionship throughout this project, as well as for all the happy moments we've shared over the last two years.

To **Mingyue and Menglu**, for always being there, giving me consistent support and love.

To **my family**, for supporting all of my decisions and enabling me to explore various life choices.

149

References

Achkar, S. E. (2023, September 22). Youth skills: tackling challenges and seizing opportunities for a brighter future of work. ILOSTAT. https:// ilostat.ilo.org/youth-skills-tackling-challengesand-seizing-opportunities-for-a-brighterfuture-of-work/

Basu, R. (2004). Tools for analysis-PESTLE analysis in implementing quality: a practical guide to tools and techniques. London: Thomson Learning, 98-100.

Davis, M. (2019, April 28). 5 critical life skills everyone should have, according to WHO. Big Think. https://bigthink.com/neuropsych/5critical-life-skills-everyone-should-have/ #rebelltitem1

Decision-matrix method. (2022, July 22). In Wikipedia. https://w.wiki/9JUh

Experts discuss skills gap in China. (n.d.). Asia Society. https://asiasociety.org/hong-kong/ experts-discuss-skills-gap-china

Farrugia, J. (2021, December 13). Visualizing the systems behind our designs. Medium. https://uxdesign.cc/visualizing-the-systems-behind-our-designs-7a7c95b4cfb2

Generation. (n.d.). Learning New Skills for the Future of the Workplace. Retrieved December 27, 2023, from https://www.generation.org/ https/wwwgenerationorg/news/learning-newskills-for-the-future-of-the-workplace/

Global Business Coalition for Education. (n.d.). Preparing tomorrow's workforce for the Fourth Industrial Revolution. Retrieved December 27, 2023, from https://gbc-education.org/ resources/preparing-tomorrows-workforce-forthe-fourth-industrial-revolution/ Global Business Coalition for Education. (2020). Resilience: A New Youth Skill for the Fourth Industrial Revolution. https://gbceducation.org/wp-content/uploads/ sites/2/2022/03/Resilience-New-Youth-Skillfor-the-Fourth-Industrial-Revolution.pdf

Jenna, B. (n.d.). A Comprehensive Guide to 21st Century Skills. Panorama Education. https:// www.panoramaed.com/blog/comprehensiveguide-21st-century-skills

Kirkpatrick, R., & Zang, Y. (2011). The Negative Influences of Exam-Oriented Education on Chinese High School Students: Backwash from Classroom to Child. Language Testing in Asia, 1(3). https://doi.org/10.1186/2229-0443-1-3-36

Meng, H., Tang, M., & Wu, M. (2021). Current situation on Exam-Oriented education in China and the outlook for Quality-Oriented Education. Atlantis Press. https:// doi.org/10.2991/assehr.k.211120.060

Meroni, A., & Sangiorgi, D. (2012). Design for services. Gower Publishing, Ltd.

Ra, S., B. Chin, and A. Liu. (2015). Challenges and opportunities for skills development in Asia: Changing supply, demand, and mismatches. (Report No. RPT157748). Asian Development Bank. https://www.adb.org/sites/ default/files/publication/176736/challengesand-opportunities-skills-asia.pdf

Robinson, K., & Aronica, L. (2013). Finding your element: how to discover your talents and passions and transform your life. https:// ci.nii.ac.jp/ncid/BB15674949 Robinson, K., & Aronica, L. (2015). Creative Schools: the grassroots revolution that's transforming education. https:// library.pqm.co.id/index.php? p=show_detail&id=5976&keywords=

Robinson, K. (2010, February) Bring on the learning revolution [Video]. TED Conferences. https://www.ted.com/talks/ sir_ken_robinson_bring_on_the_learning_revo lution?subtitle=en

Sevaldson, B. (2013). Evaluation Tools: Impact and Threshold Analyses. Systems Oriented Design. https://systemsorienteddesign.net/ evaluation-tools/

Sevaldson, B. (2022). Designing Complexity: The methodology and practice of systems oriented design. https:// doi.org/10.18848/978-1-86335-262-8/cgp

Suoheimo, M. (2019). Strategies and visual tools to resolve wicked problems. the International Journal of Design Management and Professional Practice, 13(2), 25–41. https:// doi.org/10.18848/2325-162x/cgp/v13i02/25-41

Tatlow, D. K. (2014, September 15). Q. and A.: Yong Zhao on Education and Authoritarianism in China. Sinosphere Blog. https:// archive.nytimes.com/ sinosphere.blogs.nytimes.com/2014/09/14/qand-a-yong-zhao-on-education-andauthoritarianism-in-china/

The World Bank. (2023). Ending Learning Poverty and Building Skills [Brochure]. https:// thedocs.worldbank.org/en/ doc/9b9ecb979e36e80ed50b1f110565f06b-0 200022023/related/WB-EducationBrochure-APRIL-12-23-e-version-FINAL.pdf The World Bank. (2023). Skills and Workforce Development.https://www.worldbank.org/en/ topic/skillsdevelopment

Vink, J., Koskela-Huotari, K., Tronvoll, B., Edvardsson, B., & Wetter-Edman, K. (2020). Service Ecosystem Design: Propositions, Process Model, and Future Research Agenda. Journal of Service Research, 24(2), 168-186. https://doi.org/10.1177/1094670520952537

What is Design Interventions. (n.d.). IGI Global. Retrieved May 13, 2024, from https://www.igiglobal.com/dictionary/agency-at-play-forcollective-impact-in-human-servicessystems/104366

Zhao, X. (2014 May 14). School tests blamed for suicides. Chinadaily. https:// www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2014-05/14/ content_17505291.htm